

ISSUE BRIEF No. 6071 | MARCH 23, 2021 CENTER FOR NATIONAL DEFENSE

Dangerous Nuclear Policy Idea No. 3: Delaying or Canceling the Ground-Based Strategic Deterrent Program

Patty-Jane Geller

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Replacing the Minuteman III ICBM fleet is necessary to maintain credible U.S. nuclear deterrence, as ICBMs are critical in maximizing the costs of adversary attack.

Eliminating ICBMs will severely erode U.S. nuclear deterrence by simplifying adversary targeting and forgoing a responsive strike option, making the U.S. less safe.

Congress and the Administration should support full funding for the Ground-Based Strategic Deterrent (GBSD) to ensure an on-time delivery by 2029. s part of the United States' long-overdue effort to modernize its aging nuclear arsenal, the Air Force is developing the Ground-Based Strategic Deterrent (GBSD) to replace the 400 Minuteman III intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) deployed across the United States. Critics have characterized the land leg of the triad as too costly or unsafe, and propose alternatives to the GBSD ranging from extending the lives of the Minuteman III ICBMs, to delaying the GBSD, to eliminating the land leg of the triad altogether.¹

However, replacing the Minuteman III fleet by the end of the decade is necessary to avoid severely eroding U.S. strategic deterrence, as ICBMs play a critical role in maximizing the costs of an adversary attack. Fielded in 1970 with an intended lifetime of only 10 years, the Minuteman III missiles are so old

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib6071

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

that a failure to replace them, or even a further delay, will result in a missile force unable to meet deterrence requirements as it continues to age and is forced to dwindle in numbers over time.² The Biden Administration must support, and Congress must provide, full funding for the GBSD program to ensure an on-time delivery at the end of the decade.

Why It's Dangerous

Failing to deliver the GBSD by the end of the decade, when the Minuteman III ICBMs are set to retire, would result in unilateral reductions of the U.S. ICBM force. Such an outcome for the U.S. ICBM force is dangerous because it:

Significantly Erodes U.S. Nuclear Deterrence.

- Eliminating ICBMs simplifies adversary targeting. The scale and precision required to stage a successful attack against the U.S. fleet of 400 hardened and dispersed ICBMs is prohibitive. Even if attempted, such a blitz would deplete enemy forces and invite severe retaliation, which is why General John Hyten, Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, called a strike on the U.S. homeland "almost an impossible decision to make" for any adversary.³ Russia is the only nuclear state that can overcome the U.S. ICBM arsenal, but doing so would either require Russia to use over 400 of its highest-quality weapons or choose to gamble that the United States will not retaliate before it strikes the homeland. Both options are extremely risky. Eliminating ICBMs would drastically simplify adversary planning for Russia and other nuclear states, like China, as they would only need to launch a small-scale attack against a few bomber bases, submarine ports, and command centers in a first strike, making a pre-emptive strike less costly and more appealing.⁴
- ICBMs' responsiveness provides an effective means to hold adversary targets at risk. Because ICBMs are always on alert and can strike adversary targets within minutes of a presidential order, the land leg helps to convince adversaries that an attack will be met with immediate retaliation. ICBMs' accuracy, range, yield, and speed enable the United States to threaten targets around the world, and the GBSD will improve these capabilities.⁵ This responsive option complements the survivability and flexibility provided by the sea and land legs of the triad, and the United States would be worse off without a prompt response capability that can disrupt enemy attack and deter a number of strategic threats.

- Retiring ICBMs and relying only on the sea leg of the triad for daily deterrence is extremely risky. Since nuclear bombers are not on alert, eliminating ICBMs would leave the United States with a monad of nuclear submarines to deter Russia's and China's vast arsenals of land-based, sea-based, and air-based strategic and non-strategic nuclear delivery systems. As General Hyten argued, that would place the United States "basically an intelligence failure or a technical failure away from losing the entire structure."⁶ For example, Russia and China could figure out how to detect U.S. ballistic-missile submarines (SSBNs) within the next 50 years. Such a breakthrough would not be inconceivable, especially since eliminating the U.S. ICBM threat would enable Russia and China to invest in anti-submarine warfare instead of capabilities aimed at destroying or defending against the ICBM force.7 In fact, both the 2010 and 2018 Nuclear Posture Reviews cited this dangerous possibility.8 Opponents argue that ICBMs are redundant, but they are not; each leg of the triad is designed to bring a unique deterrent value, as together, they complement one another to hedge against technical failures and inherent flaws in the others.9
- Erodes Allies' Confidence in U.S. Extended Deterrence Commitments. The United States extends its nuclear umbrella to more than 30 allied countries, which view the U.S. effort to sustain a strong nuclear triad as a reflection of U.S. extended deterrence commitments. Allowing one leg of the triad to atrophy or eliminating it entirely would certainly cause some U.S. allies to question the U.S. commitment to defending them. With their ability to hold at risk precise targets of interest, ICBMs contribute to the credibility of the nuclear triad, which provides the backstop for U.S. theater deterrence.

Why Critics' Arguments Are Unfounded

The following are rebuttals of the most-often-used arguments made by critics of modernizing U.S. ICBMs:

The GBSD Is Not Too Costly. The approximately \$95 billion price tag for total GBSD acquisition costs over the next decade looks big—and it is—but investing in GBSD now will save costs in the long run. A 2014 analysis estimated that acquiring the GBSD will cost less than further maintaining the Minuteman III fleet, which would also not meet long-term warfighter requirements.¹⁰ Once the GBSD is fielded, the ICBM

force is actually the least expensive to maintain compared to the land leg and sea leg of the triad.¹¹ A program lasting through the 2070s that contributes so significantly to nuclear deterrence, the Department of Defense's number one priority for national security, is certainly affordable.

ICBMs Are Not on Hair-Trigger Alert. ICBMs' responsiveness does not equate to being just a breadth away from launch; it means that adversaries know that the United States can respond quickly to an attack.¹² With multiple redundant physical and procedural safeguards required for launch, ICBMs are extremely safe. In fact, such required safeguards can maximize policymakers' threat assessment and decision time. A host of sensors, radars, and satellites also apprise decision-makers of adversary activities, making a launch on a false alarm improbable. As General Kevin Chilton, former Commander of U.S. Strategic Command (STRATCOM), explains, "People who described our ICBMs as being on 'hair-trigger' alert either do not know what they are talking about or are intentionally attempting to frighten the uninformed into calling for the de-alerting of the ICBM leg."¹³

Extending Minuteman III Is Not Viable. Admiral Richard made it very clear that "[y]ou cannot life-extend Minuteman III" any further.¹⁴ The Minuteman III has already been life-extended more than 50 years beyond its intended lifetime. As early as 2006, an Air Force assessment of options for further extending the Minuteman III concluded that the missile does not meet post-2018 warfighter requirements—and that was before the geopolitical situation worsened to today's dangerous environment.¹⁵ Last year, the Government Accountability Office found that Air Force officials will begin to lose confidence in the complete Minuteman III fleet after 2026.¹⁶ As General C. Robert Kehler, former STRATCOM Commander, remarked, "Further delay is unacceptable—it's time to move out on a new ICBM."¹⁷

Forgoing the GBSD replacement and maintaining the Minuteman III missiles still means that they will gradually retire, leaving the U.S. with fewer and fewer ICBMs. Such a unilateral reduction in forces would eliminate any negotiating leverage that the U.S. would have for future arms control discussions. As Senator Deb Fischer (R–NE), the Ranking Member of the Senate Armed Services Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, aptly pointed out: "Why would our competitors agree to new rounds of arms reductions if they knew the U.S. was cutting its forces anyway, regardless of whether they agreed to do the same?"¹⁸

What Key U.S. Senior Leaders Say

Key figures ranging from Obama Administration appointees to senior military leaders, and even to newly appointed Biden Administration officials, have maintained strong bipartisan support for fielding the GBSD to sustain the land leg of the nuclear triad.

- President Obama's Secretary of Defense Ash Carter, when addressing the Minuteman III ICBMs, stated that "there comes a time when something that old needs to be replaced. And we have put those dates off...to the point where we really need to move out on those programs."¹⁹
- Robert Scher, President Obama's Assistant Secretary of Defense for Strategy, Plans, and Capabilities, explained, "The ICBM leg...is the most responsive of the legs and ensures that no adversary can believe that they have a strike that immediately eliminates all of our capabilities to respond."²⁰
- Admiral Charles Richard, STRATCOM Commander, stated, "Eliminating our ICBM capability, and specifically the GBSD, would be dangerously provocative, present a less credible strategic threat, and grant adversaries a vastly reduced target set—raising the risk to our Nation of a disabling first strike."²¹
- Deputy Secretary of Defense Kathleen Hicks expressed her support for the GBSD, stating that "[s]ingle warhead ICBMs contribute to stability" and that she believes "our deterrent is strongest as a triad."²²

Recommendations for the U.S.

The Biden Administration should:

• Fully support the GBSD in the President's budget request for fiscal year 2022 and the Future Years Defense Program. The budget should support the Department of Defense's plan to achieve GBSD initial operating capability by 2029.

Congress should:

• Sufficiently fund the GBSD to ensure on-time delivery by the end of the decade. Congress should avoid paring back this program

to the lowest level of funding possible, and instead seek to minimize risk in the development schedule.

Patty-Jane Geller is Policy Analyst for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. *Dangerous Nuclear Policy Ideas* is a series of *Issue Brief*s on existing nuclear policy proposals that would, in fact, weaken America's national security. Elizabeth May, a member of The Heritage Foundation's Young Leader's Program, provided invaluable assistance in the production of this report.

Endnotes

- 1. William D. Hartung, "ICBMs Are Obsolete, Dangerous, And Should Be Eliminated," *National Interest*, October 14, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org /blog/buzz/icbms-are-obsolete-and-dangerous-and-should-be-eliminated-170666 (accessed February 2, 2021), and "US ICBMs Are Superfluous and Increase the Risk of Mistaken Nuclear War, Report Finds," Union of Concerned Scientists, January 22, 2020, https://www.ucsusa.org/about/news /icbms-are-unnecessary-according-union-concerned-scientists (accessed February 2, 2021).
- 2. The Minuteman III missiles were built to be replaced. If not replaced, Minuteman III missiles will need to retire due to obsolescence. Between four and six missiles are also expended each year in flight tests, which will also inevitably lead to force reductions over time. See Mark Gunzinger, Carl Rehberg, and Gillian Evans, *Sustaining the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent: The LRSO and GBSD* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2018), p. 50, https://csbaonline.org/research/publications/sustaining-the-u.s.-nuclear-deterrent-the-Irso-and-gbsd (accessed January 28, 2021), and Rachel S. Cohen, "Report: ICBMs to Fall Short of Mission Needs in 2026," *Air Force Magazine*, March 30, 2020, https://www.airforcemag.com/report-icbms-to -fall-short-of-mission-needs-in-2026/ (accessed March 9, 2021).
- Patrick Tucker, "Hyten: US Must Broaden Its Strategic Deterrence Concept—and Keep Its ICBMs," *Defense One*, February 26, 2021, https://www .defenseone.com/technology/2021/02/hyten-us-must-broaden-its-strategic-deterrence-concept-and-keep-its-icbms/172320/ (accessed March 9, 2021).
- Rebeccah L. Heinrichs, "Our ICBMs Are Necessary and No They Are Not on Hair-Trigger Alert," Hudson Institute, October 3, 2020, https://www .hudson.org/research/16412-our-icb-ms-are-necessary-and-no-they-are-not-on-hair-trigger-alert (accessed March 19, 2021), and Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Nuclear Posture Review*, 2018, p. 46, https://dod.defense.gov/News/SpecialReports/2018NuclearPostureReview.aspx (accessed January 28, 2021).
- News release, "Department of the Air Force Awards Contract for New ICBM System that Enhances, Strengthens US Triad," U.S. Air Force, September 8, 2020, https://www.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/2340139/department-of-the-air-force-awards-contract-for-new-icbm-system-that-enhances -s/ (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 6. Tucker, "Hyten: US Must Broaden Its Strategic Deterrence Concept—and Keep Its ICBMs."
- 7. C. Robert Kehler, "The U.S. Needs a New ICBM Now," National Institute for Public Policy Information Series Issue No. 444, August 16, 2019, p. 3, https:// www.nipp.org/2019/08/16/kehler-c-robert-the-u-s-needs-a-new-icbm-now/ (accessed February 2, 2021), and Loren Thompson, "Getting Rid of U.S. ICBMs Could Make Nuclear War More Likely," Forbes, January 5, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/lorenthompson/2021/01/05/why-getting-rid-of -us-icbms-could-make-nuclear-war-more-likely/?sh=3eb0b7a44a4f (accessed March 19, 2021).
- 8. The 2010 Nuclear Posture Review stated, "Today, there appears [sic] to be no viable near or mid-term threats to the survivability of U.S. SSBNs, but such threats—or other technical problems—cannot be ruled out over the long term." The 2018 Nuclear Posture Review stated, "[W]e will continue to hedge against the possibility that advances in antisubmarine warfare could make the SSBN force less survivable in the future."
- 9. General Hyten said that during his tenure he has had to cover a failure in one leg of the triad with another leg. See "Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Northern Command and United States Strategic Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2020 and the Future Years Defense Program," Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, February 26, 2019, p. 21, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo /media/doc/19-14_02-26-19.pdf (accessed March 19, 2021).
- Hearing, "Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Request for Department of Defense Nuclear Forces," USAF General Robin Rand, testimony before the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, March 2, 2016, p. 109, https://fas.org/irp/congress/2016_hr/hasc -nuclear.pdf (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 11. Tim Morrison and Sarah Mineiro, "GBSD: The Case for Modernization So Obvious Even Two Think Tankers Get It," *Real Clear Defense*, January 20, 2021, https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2021/01/20/gbsd_the_case_for_modernization_so_obvious_even_two_think_tankers_get_it_657204 .html (accessed March 19, 2021); and Gunzinger, Rehberg, and Evans, *Sustaining the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent: The LRSO and GBSD*, p. 40.
- 12. "Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Request for Department of Defense Nuclear Forces," p. 103.
- 13. General Kevin P. Chilton, "Defending the Record on US Nuclear Deterrence," *Strategic Studies Quarterly*, Vol. 12, No. 1 (Spring 2018), p. 16, https://www .airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/SSQ/documents/Volume-12_Issue-1/Chilton.pdf?ver=rtAVBIrqswd805QLQk4S1A%3d%3d (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 14. Brian W. Everstine, "STRATCOM Welcomes Nuke Review, But Says Minuteman III Life Extension Should Not Be Considered," *Air Force Magazine*, January 5, 2021, https://www.airforcemag.com/stratcom-welcomes-nuke-review-but-minuteman-iii-life-extension-should-not-be-considered/#:-: text=Share%20Article-,STRATCOM%20Welcomes%20Nuke%20Review%2C%20but%20Minuteman%20III,Extension%20Should%20Not%20be%20 Considered&text=GBSD%20is%20being%20designed%20to,defendable%20command%20and%20control%20system (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 15. The Air Force study was an Analysis of Alternatives for a new ICBM that included a series of service life extension options for the Minuteman III. See Gunzinger, Rehberg, and Evans, *Sustaining the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent: The LRSO and GBSD*, p. 43.
- 16. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systems Face Sustainment Challenges, and Actions Are Needed to Effectively Monitor Efforts to Improve the Enterprise," GAO-20-296, March 2020, p. 43, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-296.pdf (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 17. Kehler, "The U.S. Needs a New ICBM Now," p. 5.

- 18. Deb Fischer, "Russia, China Nuclear Threats—US Must Do This to Face Range of Modern Challenges," Fox News, February 23, 2021, https://www .foxnews.com/opinion/russia-china-nuclear-threats-us-sen-deb-fischer (accessed February 26, 2021).
- 19. Cheryl Pellerin, "Carter: Nuclear Triad Needs Investment for Future," *DOD News*, September 28, 2016, https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article /Article/957874/carter-nuclear-triad-needs-investment-for-future/ (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 20. "Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Request for Department of Defense Nuclear Forces," p. 21.
- 21. Charles A. Richard, Commander, United States Strategic Command, testimony before the Committee on Armed Services U.S. Senate, February 13, 2020, p. 9, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Richard_02-13-20.pdf (accessed March 9, 2021).
- 22. Hearing, "Hearing to Consider the Nomination Honorable Kathleen H. Hicks to Be Deputy Secretary of Defense," transcript, February 2, 2021, pp. 38 and 46, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/21-03_02-02-2021.pdf (accessed March 9, 2021).